$\begin{array}{c} {\sf SOUTH~UNIVERSITY-MEMBER,\,INC.}\\ {\sf AND~SUBSIDIARIES} \end{array}$

CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

DECEMBER 31, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	1
CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	3
Consolidated Statement of Activities and Changes in Net Assets	4
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	5
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	6
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS	22
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION	
Consolidating Statement of Financial Position – Information by OPEID	25
Consolidating Statement of Activities and Changes in Net Assets – Information by OPEID	26
Financial Responsibility Supplemental Schedule	27
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON COMPLIANCE FOR EACH MAJOR FEDERAL PROGRAM; REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE; AND REPORT ON SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS REQUIRED BY THE UNIFORM GUIDANCE	31
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	34
Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs	36
Summary Schedule of Prior Audit Findings	39



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Board of Trustees South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Opinion

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as of December 31, 2023, and the related consolidated statement of activities and changes in net assets, and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the consolidated financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2023, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAS") and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Consolidated Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the consolidated financial statements are issued.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with GAAS and *Government Auditing Standards* will always detect a material misstatement when it exists.

The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the consolidated financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with GAAS and Government Auditing Standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due
 to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures
 include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated
 financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about South University Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control–related matters that we identified during the audit.

Supplementary Information

Our audits were conducted for the purpose of forming an opinion on the consolidated financial statements as a whole. The consolidating statement of financial position - information by OPEID and consolidating statement of activities and changes in net assets – information by OPEID as required by management are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the consolidated financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the consolidated financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the consolidated financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the consolidated financial statements or to the consolidated financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the information is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the financial statements as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we have also issued our report dated February 23, 2024 on our consideration of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Savannah, Georgia February 23, 2024

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

ASSETS

CURRENT ASSETS	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 6,703
Restricted cash	1,903
Student accounts receivable, net	43,703
Accounts receivable - other	7,153
Prepaid expenses	 3,363
Total current assets	 62,825
LONG-TERM ASSETS	
Property and equipment, net	18,222
Right-of-use assets, net	58,394
Intangible assets, net	4,962
Other long-term assets	 5,680
Total long-term assets	 87,258
Total assets	\$ 150,083
LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	
CURRENT LIABILITIES	
Accounts payable	\$ 2,518
Accrued expenses	5,290
Right-of-use liabilities, short-term	12,831
Current portion-long-term debt	7,738
Student advance payments	1,294
Unearned tuition	 15,409
Total current liabilities	 45,080
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES	
Long-term debt	36,110
Other long-term liabilities, long-term	809
Right-of-use liabilities, long-term	 53,553
Total long-term liabilities	 90,472
Total liabilities	 135,552
NET ASSETS	
Without donor restrictions	14,496
With donor restrictions	 35
Total net assets	 14,531
Total liabilities and net assets	\$ 150,083
See Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.	 3

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES AND CHANGES IN NET ASSETS Year Ended December 31, 2022 (In Thousands)

OPERATING REVENUES	
Tuition and fees, net	\$ 230,152
Sales and services of auxiliary enterprises, net	4,594
Other income	302
Total operating revenues	 235,048
OPERATING EXPENSES	
Educational and Support Services	
Employee compensation	94,898
Advertising	47,226
Rent expense	16,251
Outside services	7,164
Bad debt expense	19,960
Depreciation and amortization	5,028
Interest expense, net	6,193
Other expenses	 25,483
Total operating expenses	 222,203
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	12,845
OTHER NON-OPERATING CHANGES IN NET ASSETS	
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS WITHOUT DONOR RESTRICTIONS	12,845
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS WITH DONOR RESTRICTIONS, NET OF EXPENSES	 10
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS	12,855
NET ASSETS - beginning of year	1,676
NET ASSETS - end of year	\$ 14,531

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

Year Ended December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES Changes in net assets	\$	12,855
Adjustments to reconcile changes in net assets to		
net cash used in operating activities		
Depreciation and amortization		5,028
Bad debts		19,960
Changes in operating assets and liabilities		
(Increase) decrease in assets		
Student accounts receivable, net		(32,199)
Right-of-use assets		12,387
Other assets		(3,208)
Increase (decrease) in liabilities		
Accounts payable		903
Accrued expenses		(611)
Student advance payments		(54)
Unearned tuition		1,750
Operating lease obligations		(13,684)
Other liabilities		(111)
Net cash provided by operating activities		3,016
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Purchases of property and equipment		(3,343)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Repayments of finance lease obligations		(7,738)
INCREASE IN CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH		(8,065)
BEGINNING CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH		16,671
ENDING CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH	\$	8,606
CASH PER CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION:		
Cash	\$	6,703
Restricted cash	Ψ	1,903
Total cash and restricted cash	\$	8,606
. Can odom and roomotod odom	Ψ	0,000

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 1. NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Description of Business

South University – Member, Inc. (the "University") is a nonsectarian, coeducational institution of higher education with campuses in the following cities:

- Savannah, Georgia
- · Atlanta, Georgia (a learning site)
- · West Palm Beach, Florida
- · Montgomery, Alabama
- Columbia, South Carolina
- · Tampa, Florida
- · Richmond, Virginia
- Virginia Beach, Virginia
- Austin, Texas
- High Point, North Carolina (a learning site)
- Orlando, Florida (a learning site)

The University has multiple 100 percent owned subsidiaries that it fully controls. The University's subsidiaries are as follows:

- · South University Savannah, LLC
- South University of Alabama, LLC
- South University of North Carolina Member, LLC
- South University Research II, LLC
- · South University of Carolina, LLC
- South University of Virginia Member, LLC
- · South Education of Texas Member, LLC
- South University Florida Member, LLC

The subsidiaries are set up to operate and function in their respective geographic locations and are consolidated with the University for presentation purposes.

The University is accredited by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges ("SACSCOC") to award Associate's, Bachelor's, Master's, and Doctoral degrees. Additionally, the University offers degree programs fully-online through South University – Savannah or through a flexible combination of both online and campus-based instruction. See Note 21. Subsequent Events.

Change in Ownership

On July 14, 2023, Education Principle Foundation ("EPF") relinquished its ownership in South University – Member, LLC The separation allowed South University – Member, Inc. to become the senior entity in the University ownership structure. Prior to separation, South University – Member, LLC was a registered Arizona nonprofit limited liability company. As part of the separation, South University – Member, Inc. will convert to a Delaware nonprofit nonstock corporation, thus changing its domicile from Arizona to Delaware thus becoming South University – Member, Inc. South University – Member, Inc. has no shareholders, and its only members are the directors on its Board of Directors.

Both Arizona and Delaware law treat a conversion from a limited liability company to a corporation as a matter of form in which the converted entity retains its identity through the conversion. In other words, the converted entity is not a "new" legal entity, but rather the same legal entity in a different form. Delaware law also provides that a legal entity formed in another state that becomes a Delaware corporation remains the same legal entity.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Accounting

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the accrual basis in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis of Presentations

The consolidated statement of financial position includes the accounts of the University and its wholly owned subsidiaries. All interuniversity transactions and balances have been eliminated.

The accounts of the University are maintained in accordance with the principles of fund accounting. Under fund accounting, resources for various purposes are classified for accounting and reporting purposes into funds established according to their nature and purpose, and are maintained in separate accounts. In accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"), the University classifies its net assets based on the existence or absence of donor-imposed restrictions. This is accomplished by the classification of balances into two classes of net assets:

<u>Net assets without donor restrictions</u> – Primarily consist of net tuition and fees, net sales and services of auxiliary enterprises, expenses related to the core activities of the University's schools, and certain other contributions for which the donor did not impose restrictions. Also included in this category are net assets which the board has designated for certain programs and projects.

<u>Net assets with donor restrictions</u> – Net assets that are subject to donor-imposed restrictions that will be met either by actions of the University or the passage of time. Primarily consist of contributions for which donor-imposed restrictions have not been met in the year of receipt. Expirations of restrictions on net assets with donor restrictions are reported as net assets released from restrictions. The University had \$35 thousand in net assets with donor restrictions as of December 31, 2023.

When a donor's restriction is satisfied, the net assets are reclassified from net assets with donor restrictions to net assets without donor restrictions.

Revenues are reported as increases in net assets without donor restrictions unless use of the related assets is limited by donor restrictions. Expenses are reported as decreases in net assets without donor restrictions.

The cost of providing the program and other activities has been summarized on a functional basis as expenses in the consolidated statement of activities and changes in net assets. Accordingly, certain costs have been allocated to the program and the supporting service benefited.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires the University's management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash

For purposes of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash include cash on hand, checking accounts, and restricted cash.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

The University's institutions hold funds from the United States Department of Education under various student aid grant and loan programs in separate bank accounts, and serve as trustees for the United States Department of Education or respective lender or student borrower as applicable. The University does not record funds held in these bank accounts as cash or restricted cash until the authorization and disbursement process has occurred.

Once the authorization and disbursement process to the student has been completed, the funds are transferred to unrestricted accounts and become available for use in current operations, except as noted in the footnote to the table below. This transfer generally occurs for the period of the academic term for which such funds were authorized, with no term being more than 16 weeks in length.

Restricted cash consisted of the following at December 31, 2023:

Cash deposits as collateral	\$ 1,568
Title IV funds received in excess of charges applied*	155
Cash donations with donor and other restrictions	 180
	 _
	\$ 1,903

^{*} The United States Department of Education regulations require Title IV program funds to be received by the University's educational institutions in excess of the charges applied to the relevant students at that time to be, with these students' permission, maintained and classified as restricted. In addition, some states have similar requirements. Such funds are recorded as restricted cash due to legal restrictions on the use of the funds and as student advance payments on the University's consolidated statement of financial position.

Revenue Recognition and Costs

Tuition revenues are recognized ratably over the term of enrollment, as control of the promised goods or services is transferred to the customers ("student" or "students") in an amount that reflects the consideration the University expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. Costs of providing services to students are charged to expenses as incurred. Unearned tuition represents amounts remitted by students or on behalf of students through financial aid sources in excess of earned tuition. Amounts collected in advance of providing the instruction are deferred and recognized as revenue when the instruction is provided. See Note 9. Revenue Recognition for more information on revenue recognition.

Contributions and Support

Contributions are recognized when the donor makes a promise to give to the University that is, in substance unconditional. Contributions that are restricted by the donor are reported as increases in net assets with donor restrictions. Based on the opinion of management, the University had determined that an allowance for uncollectible promises is not necessary.

No amounts for donated services have been reflected in the consolidated statement of financial position. The University generally pays for services requiring specific expertise. While the University does have individuals volunteer their time to assist in various administrative tasks, these services do not meet the criteria for recognition as donated services.

Donated marketable securities and other non-cash donations are recorded as contributions at their fair market values at the date of donation.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Student Accounts Receivable

The University records student accounts receivable at cost less an estimated allowance for credit losses, which is determined on a quarterly basis based on the likelihood of collection considering the students' enrollment status and historical payment experience. Historical collection is analyzed by disaggregating the student accounts receivable balances based on predominant risk characteristics, such as whether the student is currently in-school, recently withdrew from school, or has not made a payment for a longer period of time. The level of disaggregation of student receivables results in individual pools of receivables. Management believes these pools appropriately differentiate credit risk in the portfolio and provide a reasonable basis to compute the estimate of loss. When certain criteria are met, which is generally when receivables age past the due date by more than four months, and internal collection measures have been taken without success, the accounts of former students are placed with a collection agency. Student accounts that have been placed with a collection agency are almost fully reserved and are written off after collection attempts have been unsuccessful.

Credit loss expense for the year ended December 31, 2023, was \$20.0 million.

Leases

The University leases certain classroom and office space, as well as equipment, under operating leases. Before entering into a new lease, an analysis is performed to determine whether a lease should be classified as capital or operating.

Certain of the University's lease agreements include tenant improvement allowances. Once the lease agreement is signed, these tenant improvement allowances are recorded as assets with an equal amount recorded to deferred rent liabilities (other long-term liabilities) on the consolidated statement of financial position. Concurrent with the expenditures for lease improvements, the University records increases to leasehold improvement assets in property and equipment. Other current assets are reduced once the landlord reimburses the University.

Many of the University's lease agreements contain escalation clauses under which, if fixed and determinable, rent expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lives of the leases, which generally range from three to nine years, with one or more renewal options. For leases with renewal options, the University records rent expense over the original lease term, exclusive of the renewal period. When a renewal occurs, the University records rent expense over the new lease term.

Property and Equipment

The property and equipment acquired as part of purchase transactions were recorded at fair value on the acquisition date, less accumulated depreciation. Property and equipment acquired since the purchase transactions have been recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation policies for such assets are as follows:

- Leasehold improvements are amortized using the straight-line method over the shorter of the remaining lease term, exclusive of any renewal periods, or their estimated useful lives; and
- The remainder of the University's property and equipment is depreciated over their estimated useful lives ranging from three to 10 years using the straight-line method, depending on the asset.

Unearned Tuition and Student Advance Payments

Student advance payments, representing amounts collected in advance of providing instruction, are deferred and recognized as revenue when the instruction is provided.

Due to the fact that some of the University's institutions have academic terms with starting and ending dates differing throughout the period, there may be tuition from these academic terms for which the associated revenue has not been earned. Such amounts are recorded as unearned tuition, a current liability, in the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Student advance payments are generally refundable and relate to payments received for future academic periods and are also recorded as a current liability in the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position.

Asset Retirement Obligations

The University assumed a number of leases, as a result of the purchase transactions, which include asset retirement obligation ("ARO") clauses which will require the University to remove certain leasehold improvement assets which are necessary for certain of the University's campuses' programs. As of December 31, 2023, the University recorded an ARO liability of approximately \$624 thousand, which is recorded within other long-term liabilities in the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs are expensed as they are incurred. Advertising costs for the year ended December 31, 2023, were \$47.2 million, and include direct and indirect expenses.

Costs and Expenses

Operating expenses consist of those items attributable to the University's academic programs, related auxiliary activities, and activity related to contributions, grants, and contracts. Non-operating activities include non-recurring gains and losses pertaining to acquisitions, divestitures, asset impairment, debt refinancing activities, and restructuring plans, including employee severance, net lease abandonment, and related consulting and advisory expenses.

Change in Accounting Principal – Current Expected Credit Losses

In June 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2016-13, Financial Instruments – Credit Losses. This ASU introduces a "current expected credit loss" (CECL) model which requires all expected credit losses for financial instruments held at the reporting date to be based on historical experience, current conditions, and reasonable supportable forecasts. The CECL model replaces the existing incurred loss method and is applicable to the measurement of credit losses of financial assets. Under the standard, disclosures are required to provide users of the financial statements with useful information in analyzing an entity's exposure to credit risk and the measurement of credit losses. Financial assets held by the company that are subject to the guidance in FASB ASC 326 were trade accounts receivable

The University adopted the standard effective January 1, 2023. The impact of the adoption was not considered material to the financial statements and primarily resulted in new/enhanced disclosures only.

NOTE 3. STUDENT ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

The University offers four types of financing arrangements to its students to assist with the obligation associated with tuition and fees: retail installment contracts, commitment agreements, paid in full amounts, and lines of credit. These financing arrangements help students fund the difference between total tuition and fees and the amount covered by various sources of financial aid, including amounts awarded under Title IV programs and private loans. Paid in full amounts are short-term extensions of credit for typically small balances which are repayable upon demand by the University. Retail installment contracts, commitment agreements, and lines of credit are extensions of credit which include monthly minimum payment amounts, permit the students to repay amounts borrowed over a specified period of time, and incur interest charges that accrue each month on unpaid balances when the accounts reach an out-of-school enrollment status.

Student accounts receivable include \$5.6 million (net of \$16.8 million allowance) recorded in other long-term assets on the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position related to retail installment contracts, commitment agreements, and lines of credit to students for amounts due beyond December 31, 2023.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 3. STUDENT ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE (continued)

The University monitors its student accounts receivable based on enrollment status. Receivables from former students who are in collections are almost fully reserved. Receivables from former students that are out-of-school are reserved at a higher rate than the receivables from students that are in-school. The gross current and non-current student receivables, which exclude loans awarded under the student lending program further described below, by student status, were as follows at December 31, 2023:

In-school	\$ 31,926
Out-of-school	 49,455
	81,381
Less allowance for doubtful accounts	32,126
Less other long-term assets	 5,552
	\$ 43,703

NOTE 4. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31, 2023:

Leasehold improvements	\$ 28,818
Software	6,571
Technology	3,603
Furniture and equipment	6,825
Library books	2,006
Work in progress	 232
	48,055
Less accumulated depreciation	 29,833
	\$ 18,222

Depreciation and amortization expense related to property and equipment was approximately \$5.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2023. Included in depreciation expense was approximately \$1.3 million related to the depreciation of software.

NOTE 5. ACCRUED EXPENSES

Accrued expenses consisted of the following at December 31, 2023:

Payroll and related taxes	\$	3,508
Advertising		526
E-books		189
Real estate taxes		-
Other		1,067
	·	
	\$	5,290

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 6. LONG-TERM DEBT

On December 4, 2020, the University closed on a loan from Blue Ridge Bank under the Main Street Lending Program ("MSLP"). The University assumed \$50 million in debt. The loan was used to pay off the \$44 million note that the University's parent EPF held and the University guaranteed up to the issuance of the MSLP note. The University also received \$5 million in proceeds to be held in restricted cash (cash collateral account). The terms of the note include LIBOR plus a 3% interest rate throughout the duration of the note. No interest or principal is required to be paid in year 1, and interest only is to be paid in years 2 and 3. The unpaid interest of \$1.6 million during year 1 was capitalized and added to the principal balance to be repaid over the remaining life of the loan. At the end of years 3 and 4, 15% of the principal balance is due, and the remainder of the principal balance is due at the end of year 5 as reflected in the maturity schedule below.

Outstanding long-term debt matures as follows over the next five years:

Year Ended December 31,	Debt Obligation	
2024 2025	\$	7,738 36,110
Total	\$	43,848

The MSLP note has financial covenants that are tested and certified quarterly. The University was in compliance with all covenants at December 31, 2023. The covenant requiring minimum cash balance of \$6.0 million will be tested quarterly beginning in Q1 2024. In addition, the University will continued to fund a MSLP principal collateral account at Blue Ridge Bank. Funded in equal monthly installments through November 2024 to be applied to the second principal installment requirements.

NOTE 7. LEASES

The University has entered into various written agreements to lease facilities and equipment, under noncancellable leases. The leases range in duration from one to ten years and in most instances, provide for renewal options. The University analyzes each lease agreement to determine whether it should be classified as a finance lease or an operating lease. As a result of adopting Topic 842 on January 1, 2022, the University recorded on the consolidated balance sheet significant asset and liability balances associated with the operating leases, as described further below.

Finance lease agreements are for classroom equipment and are presented as right-of-use ("ROU") assets and lease liabilities related to finance leases.

Operating lease agreements are primarily for real estate space and are included within ROU assets and lease liabilities. The terms of the University's operating leases vary and generally contain renewal options. Certain of these operating leases provide for increasing rent over the term of the lease. The University also leases certain equipment under noncancellable operating leases, which are typically for terms of 60 months or less.

Leases with a term of less than one year are recorded as lease expense in accordance with the practical expedient described in Note 1.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 7. LEASES (continued)

ROU assets represent the University's right to use an underlying asset for the lease term, and lease liabilities represent the University's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. ROU assets and lease liabilities are recognized at the commencement date of the lease based on the estimated present value of lease payments over the lease term. The University's variable lease payments consist of non-lease services related to the lease. Variable lease payments are excluded from the ROU assets and lease liabilities and are recognized in the period in which the obligation for those payments is incurred. As most of the University's leases do not provide an implicit rate, the University uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments. Many of the University's lessee agreements include options to extend the lease, which the University does not include in its minimum lease terms unless they are reasonably certain to be exercised.

Supplemental consolidated balance sheet information related to leases was as follows as of:

Leases	Classification		January 1, 2023	Decent	per 31, 2023
Assets					
Operating	Right-of-use assets held under operating leases	\$	70,419	\$	58,033
Finance	Right-of-use assets held under finance leases		629		361
		\$	71,048	\$	58,394
		Ψ	71,040	Ψ	30,394
Liabilities Current					
Operating	Current portion of operating lease obligations	\$	13,406	\$	12,608
Finance	Current portion of finance lease obligations	·	234	·	223
Noncurrent	· ·				
Operating	Operating lease obligations net of current portion		66,206		53,553
Finance	Finance lease obligations net of current portion		223_		
		\$	80,069	\$	66,384

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 7. LEASES (continued)

Weighted average remaining lease term and discount rate were as follows as of:

	January 1, 2023	31-Dec-23
Weighted average remaining lease term, in months		
Operating leases	75	51
Finance leases	19	7
Weighted average discount rate		
Operating leases	1.52%	2.00%
Finance leases	3.29%	4.70%
The components of lease cost were as follows as of Dec Operating lease cost	ember 31, 2023: \$ 14,878	
Short-term lease cost	Ψ 14,070	
Variable lease cost	-	
Finance lease cost		
Amortization of leased assets	189	
Interest on lease liabilities	140	
Net lease cost	\$ 15,207	

As of December 31, 2023, maturities of lease liabilities were as follows:

Year Ended December 31,	Operating Leases		Finance Leases	
2024	\$	13,727	\$	230
2025		12,603		-
2026		10,817		-
2027		10,166		-
2028		7,846		-
Thereafter		15,140		
		70,299		230
Less amount representing interest		4,140		5
Present value of net minimum lease payment	\$	66,159	\$	225

The University is a guarantor for shared building leased in Tampa, Florida. The building and lease agreement was renewed while the University was part of EPF.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 8. NET ASSETS

Net assets consisted of the following at December 31, 2023:

Net assets without donor restrictions	
Undesignated	\$ 14,496
Total net assets without donor restrictions	14,496
Total net assets with donor restrictions	 35
Total net assets	\$ 14,531

NOTE 9. REVENUE RECOGNITION

The University determines revenue recognition through the five-step model outlined in ASU 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers" Topic 606, as follows:

- 1. Identification of the contract with a student;
- 2. Identification of the performance obligations in the contract;
- 3. Determination of the transaction price;
- 4. Allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
- 5. Recognition of revenue when, or as, the University satisfies a performance obligation.

The University's net revenues consist primarily of tuition and fees, E-book sales, and sales of related study materials. Net revenues are reduced for student refunds and scholarships. The University derived approximately 100% of its net revenues from tuition and fees in the year ended December 31, 2023.

The University bills tuition at the beginning of an academic term and, given that the University has a contractual relationship with the student and collectability of revenue is reasonably assured, recognizes revenue on a pro rata basis over the term of the instruction. Some of the University's academic terms have starting and ending dates that differ from the University's fiscal quarters. Therefore, at the end of each fiscal quarter, the University has tuition from academic terms for which the associated revenue has not yet been earned. Such amounts are recorded as unearned tuition, which is a current liability in the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position. Student advance payments are generally refundable and relate to payments received for future academic periods and are also recorded as a current liability in the accompanying consolidated statement of financial position.

If a student withdraws from one of the University's schools, the extent of his or her obligation for tuition and fees depends on when the withdrawal occurs during an academic term. The University reduces the student's obligation depending on its refund policies, which vary by state and institution and take into account the refund requirements of the United States Department of Education, most state education authorities that regulate the University's schools, the accrediting commissions that accredit the University's schools, and the University's institutional policies (collectively "Refund Policies"). In the vast majority of situations, if a student withdrew from school after attending classes for at least 60.0% of a term of instruction, he or she would not be eligible for any reduction in tuition under the University's Refund Policies. Accordingly, the student would have to pay the University the balance of tuition and fees that has not been received already either in the form of financial aid or payments from the student. However, if a student withdraws from school prior to attending classes for at least 60.0% of a term of instruction, the University may reduce the amount of a student's obligation for tuition and fees based on a tiered approach under which, in general, the greater the portion of the academic term that has elapsed at the time the student withdraws, the greater the student's obligation is to the school for the tuition and fees related to that academic term.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 10. LITIGATION

The University is subject to certain claims and lawsuits arising out of the normal conduct of business. Additionally, the University is subject to compliance reviews by various state and federal agencies which provide student financial aid programs, of which noncompliance may result in liability for educational benefits paid, as well as fines and other corrective action. In the opinion of management, based upon an investigation of these matters and discussion with legal counsel, the ultimate outcome of such legal proceedings and compliance reviews, individually and in the aggregate, is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the University's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity.

NOTE 11. INCOME TAXES

The University is a not-for-profit corporation that is exempt from federal income taxes under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC) whereby only unrelated business income as defined by Section 512(a)(1) of the IRC is subject to federal income tax. Any tax on the unrelated business activities is not significant to the consolidated financial statements. Accordingly, no provision or liability for federal or state income taxes is recorded in these consolidated financial statements.

The FASB requires management to annually evaluate the University's tax position, including accounting for and measurement of uncertain tax positions. For the year ended December 31, 2023, management concluded that no uncertain tax positions had been taken that would require adjustment to or disclosure in the consolidated financial statements. With few exceptions, the Organization is no longer subject to income tax examinations by federal, state, or local tax authorities for years before 2020.

NOTE 12. EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

The University has a defined contribution 401(k) retirement plan (the "Plan") covering substantially all employees. The Board of Trustees annually determines the amount, if any, that the University contributes to the Plan. The University made employer match contributions to the Plan in the amount of \$916 thousand for the year ended December 31, 2023. The employer match contributions started in August 2021, and was a 2 percent match of eligible participants contributions.

NOTE 13. ASSET RETIREMENT OBLIGATIONS ("ARO")

GAAP requires that an ARO associated with the retirement of a tangible long-lived asset be recognized as a liability in the period in which it is incurred or becomes determinable, as defined by the standard, even when the timing and/or method of settlement may be conditional on a future event. The University's conditional ARO primarily relates to the restoration costs in buildings in which the University leases space.

A roll forward of the changes in the University's ARO for the year ended December 31, 2023, is as follows:

Asset retirement obligations, beginning balance	\$ 673
Accretion expense	46
Decommision costs	 95
Asset retirement obligations, ending balance	\$ 719

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
December 31, 2023
(In Thousands)

NOTE 14. FINANCIAL ASSETS AND LIQUIDITY RESOURCES

As of December 31, 2023, financial assets and liquidity resources available within one year for general expenditures, such as operating expenses, scheduled principal payments on debt, and capital construction costs not financed with debt were as follows:

Cash	\$	6,703
Student accounts receivable, net		43,703
Accounts receivable - other		7,153
Total financial assets available within one year	\$	57.559
rotal interioral accord available within one year	_Ψ	57,559

The University finances its operating activities primarily by cash generated from operations, and its primary source of cash is tuition collected from students.

Most of the University's students rely, at least in part, on financial assistance programs to pay for their education, the most significant of which are federal student aid programs under Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965 ("HEA"). The University's student accounts receivable balance reaches a peak immediately after the billing of tuition and fees at the beginning of each academic period. It collects the majority of these receivables at or near the start of each academic term when it receives federal financial aid proceeds and cash payments from continuing students. Because the academic terms of the University's programs do not all coincide with the quarterly reporting periods, it may have quarterly fluctuations in cash receipts, reported net cash flows from operating activities, net student accounts receivable, unearned tuition, and student advance payment balances.

NOTE 15. CONCENTRATION OF CREDIT RISK

The University maintains its cash accounts at various commercial banks. At times throughout the year, the amount on deposit at the banks may exceed the insurance limits of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") of \$250,000, per depositor, per insured bank. At December 31, 2023, cash deposits exceeded the insurance limits of the FDIC by \$6.5 million. The University uses an overnight sweep account designed to mitigate concentration risk.

Concentration of credit risk with respect to student receivables is high due to the nature of the accounts. Exposure is mitigated by the large number of students comprising the University's customer base and the allowance for credit losses as described in Note 2. A significant amount of the University's revenues is realized through student grants and loans funded by government grant programs which are dependent upon institutional eligibility and continuing favorable government legislation.

NOTE 16. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS - SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

Cash used to pay interest for the year ended December 31, 2023, was \$6.2 million.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
December 31, 2023
(In Thousands)

NOTE 17. GOVERNMENT REGULATIONS

Most of the students at the University's schools rely, at least in part, on financial assistance to pay for the cost of their education. In the United States, the largest sources of such support are the federal student aid programs under Title IV of the HEA. Additional sources of funds include other federal grant programs, state grant and loan programs, private loan programs, and institutional grants and scholarships. To provide students access to financial assistance resources available through Title IV programs, a post-secondary institution must be (i) authorized to offer its programs of instruction by the relevant agency of the states in which it is physically located and comply with applicable state requirements regarding fully-online programs, (ii) institutionally accredited by an agency recognized by the United States Department of Education, and (iii) certified as an eligible institution by the United States Department of Education. In addition, the post-secondary institution must ensure that Title IV program funds are properly accounted for and disbursed in the correct amounts to eligible students and remain in compliance generally with the Title IV program regulations. Most of the United States Department of Education's requirements, such as the financial responsibility standards, which are described in greater detail below, are applied on an institutional basis, with an institution defined as a main campus and its additional locations, if any.

Financial Responsibility Standards

Education institutions participating in Title IV programs must satisfy a series of specific standards of financial responsibility. The United States Department of Education has adopted standards to determine an institution's financial responsibility to participate in Title IV programs. The regulations establish three ratios: (i) the equity ratio, intended to measure an institution's capital resources, ability to borrow, and financial viability; (ii) the primary reserve ratio, intended to measure an institution's ability to support current operations from expendable resources; and (iii) the net income ratio, intended to measure an institution's profitability.

Each ratio is calculated separately, based on the figures in the institution's most recent annual audited consolidated financial statements, and then weighted and combined to arrive at a single composite score. The composite score must be at least 1.5 in order for the institution to be deemed financially responsible without conditions or additional oversight.

Beyond the composite score requirement, institutions also must maintain compliance with any financial obligations and make timely returns of Title IV funds for students who withdraw from their programs prior to earning the full amount of Title IV disbursements made on their behalf. If an institution fails to meet any of these requirements, the United States Department of Education may set restrictions on the institution's eligibility to participate in the Title IV programs. Institutions are evaluated for compliance with these requirements as part of the United States Department of Education's certification process and also annually as each institution submits its audited consolidated financial statements to the United States Department of Education.

The United States Department of Education instructed the University in November 2019, to submit its consolidated financial statements, including the financial responsibility (composite score), at the EPF level.

The University separated from EPF on July 14, 2023 and will be measured against the United States Department of Education's (DOE) financial responsibility standards after the 2024's audited results are available. As part of the separation in 2023, the DOE agreed to measure the University with alternate methods during its first year as an independent University. The DOE required an audited same day balance sheet and passing three key financial ratios: Acid Test above 1.0, Positive Tangible Net Worth, and Positive Net Assets without Donor Restrictions. The University effectively met the DOE requirements for 2023. The Composite score calculation for 2023 is included for informational purposes only.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 18. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION - SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

This information is required by the United States Department of Education and is presented for the purpose of additional analysis and is not a required part of the consolidated financial statements.

				onsolidated Financia et Property a	Position			7 - Long-term ong-term purp	
A-PPE A-LTD	Pre-implemen	tation			\$	9,821		\$	-
B-PPE B-LTD	Post-imple	ntation / Allowable ementation shold improvements	\$	-		-		-	-
	Techr Furnit			- - -				- - -	
	Construction in	ntation				232 8,169			-
D-LTD	property a	ot not for the purchase of and equipment greater than assets value							43,848
				:	\$	18,222		\$	43,848
A-PPE B-PPE C-PPE D-PPE	any depreciation This is the balan Asset value of co	ng balance on the last consol or disposals. ice of assets purchased after onstruction in progress. ation property and equipment	the impleme	entation of the	regulations	·	•	_	
A-LTD B-LTD C-LTD D-LTD	in repayments. This is the lesso All debt associat	ng balance of the last consoling balance of the last consoling debt of the with construction in program to for the purchase of properate as: Lease right-of-use as:	f each asset ess up to the rty and equip	t or the value of asset value f	of the asset	t.	·		ulations – Less
	A-L	Lease right-of-use as		implement	ation	;	\$ 2	22,530	
	B-L	Lease right-of-use as:	sets - posi	t-implemen	tation	- - -		35,864 58,394	
		Lease right-of-use as	sets liabilit	ty					
	A-L B-L	Lease right-of-use as:	sets liabilit	ty - pre-imp		ition _	4	26,172 40,212 66,384	

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

NOTE 19. CONSOLIDATED SCHEDULE OF FUNCTIONAL EXPENSES

The consolidated financial statements report certain categories of expenses that are attributable to more than one program or supporting function. Therefore, these expenses require allocation on a reasonable basis that is consistently applied. The expenses that are allocated include educational services and support services, and they are allocated on the basis of estimates of time and effort. The consolidated schedule of functional expenses for the year ended December 31, 2023, is as follows:

				Education	al Ser	vices		
	Instructional		Academic onal Support			student ervices	Total Educational Services	
Employee	Φ.	40.440	Φ.	0.000	Φ.	00.040	Φ.	00.407
compensation	\$	46,142	\$	6,999	\$	36,046	\$	89,187
Advertising		298		3		95		396
Rent		-		16,251		-		16,251
Outside services		420		1,508		101		2,029
Bad debts		19,960		-		-		19,960
Depreciation and amortization				E 029				E 029
Interest		-		5,028		-		5,028 -
expense, net		-		-		-		-
Restructuring		-		-		-		-
Other expenses		7,303		8,384		1,576		17,263
	\$	74,123	\$	38,173	\$	37,818	\$	150,114

	Support Service	s	
	Institutional Support	Edu and	Total Icational Support ervices
Employee			
compensation	\$ 5,711	\$	94,898
Advertising	46,830	•	47,226
Rent	-		16,251
Outside services	5,135		7,164
Bad debts	-		19,960
Depreciation			
and amortization	-		5,028
Interest	6,193		6,193
expense, net	-		-
Other expenses	8,220		8,220
	\$ 72,089	\$	204,940

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
December 31, 2023
(In Thousands)

NOTE 20. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The University participates in Federal programs authorized by Title IV of the HEA, which are administered by the DOE. The University must comply with the regulations promulgated under the HEA. Those regulations, found in 34 CFR 668.23(d), require that all related party transactions be disclosed, regardless of their materiality to the consolidated financial statements. This information is required by the United States Department of Education for the purpose of providing additional analysis and is provided in addition to related party disclosure requirements of basic consolidated financial statements.

As part of the January 7, 2019, transaction to separate from the former parent University, the University began the 2019 period with \$25 million of debt. During the period of January 7, 2019 to December 31, 2019, the University and its parent, EPF, underwent a diligence process that resulted in an amended and restated credit agreement. This was executed on December 20, 2019, and resulted in the \$25 million in debt obligation to be transferred to EPF and additional proceeds distributed to both the University and the Art Institutes. This two-step process concluded in March 2020 with the University receiving an additional \$3.9 million contribution from EPF, its parent. Throughout 2020, the University transferred \$3.6 million to EPF for debt service. As previously described in Note 6. Long-term Debt, during the year ended December 31, 2020, the University closed on a \$50 million note under the MSLP. The proceeds from the MSLP, along with an additional \$1.1 million cash payment, resulted in the termination of the University's obligation under the amended and restated credit agreement with EPF.

During the summer of 2022, the DOE required EPF to secure an Irrevocable Letter of Credit (LOC) in amount of \$23.7 million naming the DOE as beneficiary. South University's portion of the LOC was \$20.3 million. During the Spring of 2023, the DOE required the EPF LOC amount to be increased by \$400k up to \$24.1 million with South's portion totaling \$20.5 million. EPF secured two separate LOCs in the amount of \$6.1 million and \$18 million totaling the required \$24.1 million. The \$6.1 million LOC was cash collateralized by South University.

The service fees charged on the LOCs cost the University \$2.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2023.

In December 2023, The DOE drew down the two LOCs totaling \$24.1 million due to the closure of another EPF's Universities during the Fall 2023. The funds will be held by the DOE until their closeout reconciliation is completed.

NOTE 21. MANAGED SERVICES AGREEMENT

The University entered into a managed services agreement ("MSA") on January 7, 2019, and amended and restated on September 1, 2019, with Studio Enterprise Manager, Inc. ("Studio") as a result of the EPF Purchase Transaction. Pursuant to the MSA, Studio provides certain non-core services to the University including marketing support, corporate technology, compliance support, legal support and other administrative services. The University pays Studio a monthly service fee in advance for the non-core services provided. The University paid service fees totaling approximately \$56.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2023. The agreement was amended with an effective date of January 1, 2021, and an initial term of 15 years. On January 27, 2023 the South University Board of Trustees approved the third amended and restated MSA and supplemental framework agreement effective January 1, 2023, and an initial term of 15 years. Since 2019 through December 2023, all service fees represent direct or shared allocated costs and have not included any mark ups above costs.

NOTE 22. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The University has evaluated the subsequent events through February 23, 2024, the date on which the consolidated financial statements were available to be issued.



REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

Independent Auditor's Report

To the Board of Trustees South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries

We have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the consolidated financial statements of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as of December 31, 2023, the related consolidated statements of activities and changes in net assets, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the consolidated financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated February 23, 2024.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the consolidated financial statements, we considered South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control over financial reporting ("internal control") as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control.

A deficiency in internal control exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's consolidated financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' consolidated financial statements are free from material misstatement, we performed tests of their compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the consolidated financial statements. Such tests included compliance tests as set forth in the *Guide for Audits of Proprietary Schools and For Compliance Attestation Engagements of Third-Party Servicers Administering Title IV Programs*, issued by the U.S. Department of Education, Office of Inspector General ("the Guide") including those relating to related parties and percentage of revenue derived from Title IV programs.

118 Park of Commerce Drive, Suite 200 Savannah, GA 31405 p 912 238 1001 f 912 238 1701 symphona.us However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards* or the Guide.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the board of trustees, management, accrediting agencies, and the United States Department of Education and is not intended to be, and should not be, used by anyone other than these specified parties.

Savannah, Georgia February 23, 2024

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

SOUTH UNIVERISTY - MEMBER, INC. $\mbox{AND SUBSIDIARIES}$

CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION — INFORMATION BY OPEID

See Independent Auditor's Report December 31, 2023

December 31, 202

(In Thousands)

ASSETS

	SU	SU West	SU	SU	SU	SU	SU	SU	SU	SU	South University	South	South University -
	Savannah	Palm Beach	Montgomery	Columbia	Tampa	Richmond	Virginia Beach	Austin	High Point	Orlando	Consolidated	University, Inc.	Member, Inc.
OPEID#	(013039-00)	(013039-04)	(013039-06)	(013039-07)	(013039-08)	(013039-10)	(013039-11)	(013039-15)	(013039-23)	(013039-26)	(013039-00)	(Corporate)	
CURRENT ASSETS													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 13	\$ (6)	\$ 1	\$ (3)	\$ 7	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 12	\$ 6,691	\$ 6,703
Restricted cash	212	57		31							300	1,603	1,903
Total cash	225	51	1	28	7	-	-	-	-	-	312	8,294	8,606
Receivables:													
Student accounts receivable	37,345	2,530	2,442	4,182	4,257	2,319	2,022	2,842	712	367	59,018	-	59,018
Allowance for doubtful accounts	(11,576)	(467)	(406)	(767)	(926)	(45)	(349)	(702)	(27)	(50)	(15,315)	-	(15,315)
Accounts receivable - other	832	13	-	-	12	-	-	-	-	1	858	6,295	7,153
Prepaid expenses	28	1	4	302		2				231	568	2,795	3,363
Total current assets	26,854	2,128	2,041	3,745	3,350	2,276	1,673	2,140	685	549	45,441	17,384	62,825
LONG-TERM ASSETS													
Property and equipment, net	1,817	2,229	542	1,575	1,194	1,537	1,256	2,100	1,676	2,781	16,707	1,515	18,222
Right-of-use assets, net	6,708	13,069	3,868	9,614	7,069	3,207	2,007	7,589	2,936	2,046	58,113	281	58,394
Intangibles assets, net	1,883	949	-	-	-	-	-	909	-	537	4,278	684	4,962
Other long-term assets	2,201	363	322	530	636	584	367	451	62	50	5,566	114	5,680
Total long-term assets	12,609	16,610	4,732	11,719	8,899	5,328	3,630	11,049	4,674	5,414	84,664	2,594	87,258
Total assets	\$ 39,463	\$ 18,738	\$ 6,773	\$ 15,464	\$ 12,249	\$ 7,604	\$ 5,303	\$ 13,189	\$ 5,359	\$ 5,963	\$ 130,105	\$ 19,978	\$ 150,083
1000 0000	ψ 00,100	Ψ 10,100	Ψ 0,110	Ψ 10,101				ψ 10,100	ψ 0,000	Ψ 0,000	ψ 100,100	Ψ 10,010	<u> </u>
					LIABI	LITIES AND NET	ASSETS						
CURRENT LIABILITIES													
Accounts payable	\$ 192	\$ 66	\$ 12	\$ 196	\$ 63	\$ 59	\$ 41	\$ 52	\$ 4	\$ 13	\$ 698	\$ 1,820	\$ 2,518
Accrued expenses	2,268	295	120	370	332	196	143	224	37	77	4,062	1,228	5,290
Right-of-use liabilities, short term	2,339	1,973	945	1,086	1,084	1,594	1,454	1,371	431	377	12,654	177	12,831
Current portion-long term debt	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	7,738	7,738
Student advance payments	651	205	14	84	133	62	20	101	1	13	1,284	10	1,294
Unearned tuition	13,262	237	255	402	479	207	179	248	59	67	15,395	14	15,409
Total current liabilities	18,712	2,776	1,346	2,138	2,091	2,118	1,837	1,996	532	547	34,093	10,987	45,080
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES													
Long-term debt	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	36,110	36,110
Other long-term liabilities	103	100	34	106	-	79	42	81	43	141	729	80	809
Right-of-use liabilities, long term	4,429	12,977	2,924	9,084	6,972	2,519	1,121	8,384	3,012	2,131	53,553		53,553
Total long-term liabilities	4,532	13,077	2,958	9,190	6,972	2,598	1,163	8,465	3,055	2,272	54,282	36,190	90,472
Total liailities	23,244	15,853	4,304	11,328	9,063	4,716	3,000	10,461	3,587	2,819	88,375	47,177	135,552
NET ASSETS													
Without donor restrictions	16,185	2,885	2,469	4,136	3,186	2,888	2,303	2,728	1,772	3,144	41,696	(27,200)	14,496
With donor restrictions	34										34	1	35
Total net assets	16,219	2,885	2,469	4,136	3,186	2,888	2,303	2,728	1,772	3,144	41,730	(27,199)	14,531
Total liabilities and													
net assets	\$ 39,463	\$ 18,738	\$ 6,773	\$ 15,464	\$ 12,249	\$ 7,604	\$ 5,303	\$ 13,189	\$ 5,359	\$ 5,963	\$ 130,105	\$ 19,978	\$ 150,083

CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES AND CHANGES IN NET ASSETS — INFORMATION BY OPEID

See Independent Auditor's Report Year Ended December 31, 2023 (In Thousands)

OPEID#	SU Savannah (013039-00)	SU West Palm Beach (013039-04)	SU Montgomery (013039-06)	SU Columbia (013039-07)	SU Tampa (013039-08)	SU Richmond (013039-10)	SU Virginia Beach (013039-11)	SU Austin (013039-15)	SU High Point (013039-23)	SU Orlando (013039-26)	South University Consolidated (013039-00)	South University, Inc. (Corporate)	South University - Member, Inc.
OPERATING REVENUES													
Tuition and fees, net	\$ 159,262	\$ 14,331	\$ 6,303	\$ 9,712	\$ 16,010	\$ 8,806	\$ 4,806	\$ 7,526	\$ 1,302	\$ 2,094	\$ 230,152	\$ -	\$ 230,152
Sales and services of auxiliary													
enterprises, net	3,127	235	134	228	340	181	112	161	35	41	4,594	-	4,594
Other income	101	16	11	34	55	21	21	29	2	1	291	11	302
Total operating revenues	162,490	14,582	6,448	9,974	16,405	9,008	4,939	7,716	1,339	2,136	235,037	11	235,048
OPERATING EXPENSES													
Educational and Support Services													
Employee compensation	49,522	6,111	2,630	4,867	5,828	4,564	3,028	3,958	530	1,361	82,399	12,499	94,898
Advertising	37,421	1,278	1,107	1,320	1,702	1,191	923	1,133	409	719	47,203	23	47,226
Rent expense	2,737	2,972	1,052	1,951	1,696	1,522	1,493	1,706	453	331	15,913	338	16,251
Outside services	2,908	297	160	228	340	217	146	163	37	64	4,560	2,604	7,164
Bad debt expense	15,334	425	613	867	966	319	376	925	(20)	155	19,960	-	19,960
Depreciation and amortization	496	645	184	501	135	509	332	395	199	(64)	3,332	1,696	5,028
Interest expense, net	-	9	-	-	-	-	-	6	-	12	27	6,166	6,193
Other expenses	5,216	2,233	732	1,403	1,685_	1,467_	431	1,135	204	242	14,748_	10,735_	25,483
Total operating expenses	113,634	13,970	6,478	11,137	12,352	9,789	6,729	9,421	1,812	2,820	188,142	34,061	222,203
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS													
FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	48,856	612	(30)	(1,163)	4,053	(781)	(1,790)	(1,705)	(473)	(684)	46,895	(34,050)	12,845
OTHER NON-OPERATING CHANGES													
IN NET ASSETS	(45,792)	(986)	426	1,231	(3,448)	949	2,050	1,814	594	1,731	(41,431)	41,431	
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS													
WITHOUT DONOR RESTRICTIONS	3,064	(374)	396	68	605	168	260	109	121	1,047	5,464	7,381	12,845
CONTRIBUTIONS WITH DONOR RESTRICTIONS, NET OF EXPENSES	-	<u>-</u>	-	_	-	_	<u>-</u>	_	_	_	-	10	10
,,													
CHANGES IN NET ASSETS	3,064	(374)	396	68	605	168	260	109	121	1,047	5,464	7,391	12,855
NET ASSETS - beginning of year	13,155	3,259	2,073	4,068	2,581	2,720	2,043	2,619	1,651	2,097	36,266	(34,590)	1,676
NET ASSETS - end of year	\$ 16,219	\$ 2,885	\$ 2,469	\$ 4,136	\$ 3,186	\$ 2,888	\$ 2,303	\$ 2,728	\$ 1,772	\$ 3,144	\$ 41,730	\$ (27,199)	\$ 14,531

FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE See Independent Auditor's Report Year Ended December 31, 2023

Primary Reserve Ratio:

	Primary Reserve Ratio:			
	Expendable Net Assets:			
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Net Assets - without donor restrictions	Net assets without donor restrictions		\$	14,496
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Net Assets - with donor restrictions	Net assets with donor restrictions		\$	35
	Net assets with donor restrictions:			
Not Applicable	Other for purpose or time		\$	-
	Secured and Unsecured related			
Not Applicable	party receivable	\$ -		
Not Applicable	Unsecured related party receivable		\$	-
Not Applicable	Unsecured other related party assets		\$	-
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Long-Term Assets - Property and	Property, plant, and equipment, net			
equipment, net	(includes Construction in progress)	\$ 18,222		
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information -				
Property and Equipment, net - pre-	Down and a solution of a solution of the solut			
implementation (A-PPE)	Property, plant, and equipment - pre-		φ.	0.004
(A-PPE)	implementation		\$	9,821
	Dranarty plant and aguinment heat			
	Property, plant, and equipment - post- implementation with outstanding debt			
Not Applicable	for original purchase		\$	_
• •	ior original parenaes		Ψ	
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information -	Droporty plant and aguinment past			
Property and Equipment, net - post- implementation	Property, plant, and equipment - post- implementation without outstanding			
(D-PPE)	debt for original purchase		\$	8,169
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -	debt for original parenase		Ψ	0,109
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Position - Supplemental Information -				
Property and Equipment, net - Construction				
in progress				
(C-PPE)	Construction in progress		\$	232
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Long-Term Assets - Right-of-use assets,				
net	Lease right-of-use asset, net	\$ 58,394		
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-	Lease right-of-use asset pre-			
of-use assets, net - pre-implementation (A-L)	implementation		\$	22,530
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-				
of-use assets, net - post-implementation (B-	Lease right-of-use asset post-			<u> </u>
L)	implementation		\$	35,864

FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE See Independent Auditor's Report Year Ended December 31, 2023

Primary Reserve Ratio: (continued)

	Expendable Net Assets: (continued))			
	Expendable Not Accete. (continued				
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position					
- Long-Term Assets - Intangible assets, net	Intangible assets			\$	4,962
	Post-employment and pension				
Not Applicable	liabilities			\$	-
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	Long-term debt - for long-term				
- Long-Term Liabilities - Long-term debt	purposes	\$	43,848		
	Long-term debt - for long-term				
Not Applicable	purposes pre-implementation			\$	-
	Long-term debt - for long-term				
Not Applicable	purposes post-implementation			\$	-
l., , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Line of Credit for Construction in				
Not Applicable	progress			\$	-
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -					
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial	Long-term debt - not for the				
Position - Supplemental Information - Long-	purchase of Property, Plant and				
term debt not for the purchase of property	Equipment or liability greater than				
and equipment (D-LTD)	assets value			\$	43,848
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position					
- Long-Term Assets - Right-of-use liabilities	Landa di dia di	•	00.004		
(both current and long-term)	Lease right-of-use asset liability	\$	66,384		
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -					
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial	1				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-	Lease right-of-use asset liability pre-				00.470
of-use liabilities - pre-implementation (A-L)	implementation			\$	26,172
Notes to Osmanlidated Figure sid Otatamanta					
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -					
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial	l and winds of the analytic billion and				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-	Lease right-of-use asset liability post-			Φ.	40.040
of-use liabilities - post-implementation (B-L)	implementation Annuities with donor restrictions			\$	40,212
Not Applicable	Term endowments with donor			\$	-
Not Applicable	restrictions			Φ.	
Not Applicable				\$	<u>-</u>
Not Applicable	Life income funds with donor restrictions			ф	
Not Applicable	resurctions			\$	<u> </u>
	Not appete with doner restrictions:				
Not Applicable	Net assets with donor restrictions:			ф	
Not Applicable	restricted in perpetuity	•	000.000	\$	-
	Total Expenses and Losses:	\$	222,203		
	<u></u>				
Consolidated Statement of Activities and	Total expenses without donor				
Changes in Net Assets - Operating Expenses				_	000 000
- Total Operating Expenses	Consolidated Statement of Activities			\$	222,203

FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE See Independent Auditor's Report Year Ended December 31, 2023

Primary Reserve Ratio: (continued)

	Expendable Net Assets: (continued)_		
	Non-Operating and Net Investment			
Not Applicable	(loss)	\$	-	
	Other components of net periodic			
Not Applicable	pension costs		\$	-
	Change in value of split-interest			
Not Applicable	agreements		\$	-
Not Applicable	Other losses		\$	-
Not Applicable	Net investment losses		\$	-
	Pension-related changes other than			
Not Applicable	net periodic costs		\$	-

Equity Ratio:

	Equity Ratio:	Ī		
	Modified Net Assets:			
Consolidated Otatament of Financial Besition				
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	Not appete without down monthistics		_	4.4.400
- Net Assets - without donor restrictions	Net assets without donor restrictions		\$	14,496
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Net Assets - without donor restrictions	Net assets with donor restrictions		\$	35
- Net Assets - Without donor restrictions	Thet assets with donor restrictions		Ψ	33
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Long-Term Assets - Intangible assets, net	Intangible assets		\$	4,962
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Secured and Unsecured related		*	,
Not Applicable	party receivables	\$	-	
Not Applicable	Unsecured related party receivables		\$	-
Not Applicable	Unsecured related party other assets		\$	-
	Modified Assets:			
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Total assets	Total assets		\$	150,083
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements -				
Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-	Lease right-of-use asset pre-			00.500
of-use assets, net - pre-implementation (A-L)	implementation		\$	22,530
Notes to Osmoslideted Firemoid Otetensort				
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - Note 18 Consolidated Statement of Financial				
Position - Supplemental Information - Right-	Lease right-of-use asset liability pre-			
of-use liabilities - pre-implementation (A-L)	implementation		\$	26,172
or dee habilities pro implementation (712)			Ψ	20,172
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position				
- Long-Term Assets - Intangible assets, net	Intangible assets		\$	4,962
, ,	Secured and Unsecured related		·	,
Not Applicable	party receivables	\$	-	
Not Applicable	Unsecured related party receivables		\$	-
Not Applicable	Unsecured related party other assets		\$	-

FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY SUPPLEMENTAL SCHEDULE See Independent Auditor's Report

Year Ended December 31, 2023

Net Income Ratio:

Consolidated Statement of Activities - Changes in Net Assets Without Donor Restrictions	Change in Net Assets Without Donor Restrictions			\$ 12,845
Consolidated Statement of Activities - Operating Revenues - Total Operating Revenues	Total Revenues and Gains	\$	235,058	
Not Applicable	Total Operating Revenue and Other Additions (Gains)	Ψ	200,000	\$ 235,048
Not Applicable	Investment return appropriated for spending			\$ -
Statement of Activities and Changes in Net Assets - Changes in net assets with donor restrictions, net of expenses	Non-Operating Revenue and Other Gains			\$ 10

As a condition of eligibility to participate in the various federal financial assistance programs, the University is required to demonstrate financial responsibility, as defined in United States Department of Education regulations, by maintaining a "composite score standard" of at least 1.5. The regulations also established a composite score zone between 1.0 and 1.4, demonstrating an institution as financially weak, but viable. Regulations allow institutions falling within this zone up to three consecutive years to improve their financial condition without requiring surety.

The following schedule outlines the components utilized in the calculation of the University's total composite score for the year ended December 31, 2023, and is required by the United States Department of Education:

Primary Reserve Ratio = Expandable Net Assets / Total Expenses and Losses Without Donor Restrictions			\$ \$	(4,305) 222,203	(0.0194)
Equity Ratio = Modifie / Modified Ass			\$	13,211 122,591	0.1078
Net Income Ratio = Change in Net Assets Without Donor Restrictions / Total Revenues and Gains Without Donor Restrictions		\$ \$	12,845 235,058	0.0546 Composite	
RATIO	Ratio	Strength Factor		Weight	Scores
Primary reserve ratio Equity ratio Net income ratio	-0.0194 0.1078 0.0546	-0.1937 0.6466 3.0000		40% 40% 20%	-0.0775 0.2586 0.6000 0.7811
Total Composite Score - Roundo	ed				0.8



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON COMPLIANCE FOR EACH MAJOR PROGRAM AND ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE REQUIRED BY THE UNIFORM GUIDANCE

To the Board of Trustees South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program

Opinion on Each Major Federal Program

We have audited South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' compliance with the types of compliance requirements identified as subject to audit in the OMB *Compliance Supplement* that could have a direct and material effect on each of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' major federal programs for the year ended December 31, 2023. South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' major federal programs are identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs.

In our opinion, South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on each of its major federal programs for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Basis for Opinion on Each Major Federal Program

We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. *Code of Federal Regulations* Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards* (Uniform Guidance). Our responsibilities under those standards and the Uniform Guidance are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of Compliance section of our report.

We are required to be independent of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion on compliance for each major federal program. Our audit does not provide a legal determination of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' compliance with the compliance requirements referred to above.

Responsibilities of Management for Compliance

Management is responsible for compliance with the requirements referred to above and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of effective internal control over compliance with the requirements of laws, statutes, regulations, rules, and provisions of contracts or grant agreements applicable to South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' federal programs.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of Compliance

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether material noncompliance with the compliance requirements referred to above occurred, whether due to fraud or error, and express an opinion on South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' compliance based on our audit. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, *Government Auditing Standards*, and the Uniform Guidance will always detect material noncompliance when it exists. The risk of not detecting material noncompliance resulting from fraud is higher than for that resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Noncompliance with the compliance requirements referred to above is considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, it would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user of the report on compliance about South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' compliance with the requirements of each major federal program as a whole.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, *Government Auditing Standards*, and the Uniform Guidance, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material noncompliance, whether due to fraud or error, and design and
 perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis,
 evidence regarding South University Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' compliance with the compliance
 requirements referred to above and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the
 circumstances.
- Obtain an understanding of South University Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control over compliance relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries' internal control over compliance. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and any significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in internal control over compliance that we identified during the audit.

Report on Internal Control over Compliance

A deficiency in internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A material weakness in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. A significant deficiency in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of Compliance section above and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies in internal control over compliance. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses, as defined above. However, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies in internal control over compliance may exist that were not identified.

Our audit was not designed for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements of the Uniform Guidance. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

Report on Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Required by the Uniform Guidance

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023, and have issued our report thereon dated February 23, 2024, which contained an unmodified opinion on those consolidated financial statements. Our audit was performed for the purpose of forming an opinion on the consolidated financial statements as a whole. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by the Uniform Guidance and is not a required part of the consolidated financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the consolidated financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the consolidated financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the consolidated financial statements or to the consolidated financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the schedule of expenditures of federal awards is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the consolidated financial statements as a whole.

Savannah, Georgia February 23, 2024

NOTES TO SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS For the Year Ended December 31, 2023

SOUTH UNIVERSITY — MEMBER, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS For the Year Ended December 31, 2023

Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program or Cluster Title	Assistance Listing Number	Pass-Through Entity Identifying Number	Provided to Subrecipients		Total Federal Expenditures	
United States Department of Education	1					
Student Financial Assistance Cluster						
Federal Pell Grant Program	84.063		\$	-	\$ 57,009,510	
Federal Direct Loan Program	84.268			-	208,176,668	
Federal Supplemental Educational					1,459,513	
Opportunity Grant Program	84.007			-		
Federal Work-Study Program	84.033			-	584,086	
Total student financial as	sistance cluster		\$	-	\$ 267,229,777	

NOTES TO SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS

NOTE 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards (the "Schedule") includes the federal award activity of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries under programs of the federal government for the year ended December 31, 2023. The information in this Schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards* ("Uniform Guidance"). Because the Schedule presents only a selected portion of the operations of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries, it is not intended to and does not present the consolidated financial position, changes in net assets, or cash flows of South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Expenditures reported on the Schedule are reported on the cash basis of accounting. Such expenditures are recognized following the cost principles contained in the Uniform Guidance, wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited as to reimbursement. Negative amounts shown on the Schedule represent adjustments or credits made in the normal course of business to amounts reported as expenditures in prior years.

NOTE 3. INDIRECT COST RATE

South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries has not elected to use the 10 percent de minimis indirect cost rate as allowed under the Uniform Guidance.

NOTES TO SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS For the Year Ended December 31, 2023

NOTE 4. FEDERAL PERKINS LOAN PROGRAM

On March 16, 2023, South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries paid the Federal share owed of Perkins liquid capital in full. On July 21, 2023 South University – Member, Inc. and Subsidiaries received the Liquidation Letter of Completion from the Department of Education. There are no remaining Perkins Loans outstanding as of the date of this report.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended December 31, 2023

SECTION 1. SUMMARY OF AUDITOR'S RESULTS

Consolidated Financial Statements

Type of report the auditor issued on whether the consolida accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the		• •
Internal control over financial reporting:		
Material weakness(es) identified?	Y	es <u>X</u> No
Significant deficiency(ies) identified?	Y	es <u>X</u> None Reported
Noncompliance material to consolidated financial statements no	ted?Y	es <u>X</u> No
Federal Awards		
Internal control over major programs:		
Material weakness(es) identified?	Y	es <u>X</u> No
Significant deficiency(ies) identified?	Y	es <u>X</u> None Reported
Type of auditor's report issued on compliance for major federal	orograms:	<u>Unmodified</u>
Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with section 2 CFR 200.516(a)?	Y	es <u>X</u> No
Identification of major programs:		
<u>CFDA Number(s)</u> 84.063; 84.268; 84.007; 84.033	Name of Federal Progr Student Financial Assis	
Dollar threshold used to distinguish between type A and type B	orograms:	\$3,000,000
Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee?	<u>X</u> Y	es No

$\begin{array}{c} {\sf SOUTH~UNIVERSITY-MEMBER,\,INC.}\\ {\sf AND~SUBSIDIARIES} \end{array}$

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended December 31, 2023

SECTION 2. FINANCIAL STATEMENT FINDINGS

None noted.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended December 31, 2023

SECTION 3. FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS FOR FEDERAL AWARDS

None noted.

SUMMARY SCHEDULE OF PRIOR AUDIT FINDINGS Year Ended December 31, 2022

There were no prior audit findings as indicated on the prior audit report issued by Symphona LLP on March 23, 2023, covering the Student Financial Assistance Cluster: Federal Pell Grant, Federal Direct Loan, Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant, Federal Work-Study, and Higher Education Emergency Relief Fund programs for the year ended December 31, 2022.